
 

 
Planning Control Committee  
17 March 2011  

 
Report of the Strategic Director of 
Neighbourhoods 

ITEM 8 

 

Appeal Decisions  
 

 
SUMMARY 

 
1 A summary of the appeal decisions taken in the last month. 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

 
2 To note the decisions on appeals taken. 

 
REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATION 

 
3.     This report is for information only. 

  

SUPPORTING INFORMATION 

 
4.1 Appendices 2 and 3 give details of decisions taken. 

 
4.2 The intention is that a report will be taken to a Committee meeting each month. 

 
OTHER OPTIONS CONSIDERED 

 
5 None 
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This report has been approved by the following officers: 
 
Legal officer  
Financial officer  
Human Resources officer  
Service Director(s) 4 March 2011 
Other(s)  
 
 
 
For more information contact: 
Background papers:  
List of appendices:  

 
Paul Clarke   01332 255942   e-mail paul.clarke@derby.gov.uk 
Planning application files 
Appendix 1 – Implications 
Appendix 2 – Summary of appeal decision(s) 
Appendix 3- Decision letter(s) 
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Appendix 1 
 
IMPLICATIONS 

 
Financial and Value for Money 
 
1 None 

 
Legal 
 
2 None 

 
Personnel  
 
3 None 

  
Equalities Impact 
 
4 
 

None 

 
Health and Safety 
 
5. 
 

None 

 
Environmental Sustainability 
 
6. 
 

None 

 
Asset Management 
 
7.        None 
 
Risk Management 
 
8.       None 

 
 
 

 
Corporate objectives and priorities for change 
 
9 
 

None 
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Appeal Decisions
Appeal against refusal of Full Planning Permission

Application No. Proposal Location Appeal Decision
DER/03/10/00252/PRI Continued use of

forecourt area as hand
car wash and provision
of car parking bays

Sunny Hill Service
Station, Blagreaves
Lane, Littleover,
Derby

Allowed with
conditions

Comments:
I am sure Members will recall the long and troubled history of site which has been the
subject of a number of previous planning applications, all refused. Also an Enforcement
Notice, an appeal against which was dismissed.  The appellant then submitted the
application which has become the subject of this appeal. Whilst this appeal was being
determined the Enforcement Notice was held in abeyance.
This application included details of noise mitigation measures not previously submitted.
Consultants were able to demonstrate these measures would, in their opinion, reduce the
noise generated to an acceptable level. The proposed hours of opening of the car wash
were also reduced to 9.00 - 18.00 on Monday to Friday, 09.00-13.00 on Saturday and no
opening on Sundays or Bank Holidays.
The Council’s Environmental Health Officer did not raise any objections to this
application, being satisfied with the proposed noise mitigation measures. However I was
still concerned about the wider impact of the proposal on the amenity of the nearby
residents, particularly the residents of 235 Blagreaves Lane and considered that this
revised proposal failed to accord with the aims of saved policy GD5 of the adopted City of
Derby Local Plan Review.
In considering the subsequent appeal the Inspector agreed with my assessment that the
main issue in this appeal was the impact of the proposal on the living conditions of the
occupiers of no. 235 Blagreaves Lane, having regard to noise and disturbance.
The comments and suggestions of the previous Inspector have been carefully looked at
during this appeal. The present Inspector noting that the scheme had been amended in
line with those comments. This included the reduction in working hours, the provision of
an acoustic barrier and placing the vacuum in an acoustic enclosure.
When he made his site visit the Inspector noted that noise from the operation could
plainly be heard. He also observed the character of the area and the garden of no. 235
Blagreaves Lane. He agreed with the appellant’s assessment that the occupiers were
unlikely to use their front garden for ‘quiet relaxation’ and it was the rear garden which
was most likely to suffer from noise disturbance from the operation on the appeal site.
The Inspector noted that the Council’s Environmental Health Officer was satisfied with
the proposed noise mitigation measures and did not object to the proposal. He also
agreed that the general comings and going at the front of the site were an issue of
concern to the nearby residents but concluded that proposed restricted hours of
operation would not extend to times when the occupiers might reasonably expect to
enjoy peace and tranquillity. He also noted that the site had a long history of commercial
use with unrestricted hours of operation.
He therefore concluded that the Council’s concerns were unfounded and was satisfied
that provided necessary conditions were put in place the proposal would not cause
undue harm to the living conditions of the nearby occupiers. He therefore allowed the
appeal conditionally. The full list of conditions is given in the Inspector’s decision letter



which forms appendices to this report.
I do have some concerns regarding the Inspector’s comments about the Council’s ability
to enforce these conditions. Given that the any beaches in the conditions are likely to
occur outside the contracted working hours of either the Environmental Health or
Planning Enforcement Officers, monitoring any such breaches will be difficult to achieve.

The Enforcement Notice, currently in abeyance, will now need to be withdrawn

Recommendation:  To note the report.



Appeal Decisions
Appeal against refusal of Full Planning Permission

Application No. Proposal Location Appeal Decision
DER/03/10/00266/PRI Installation of windows 2 St. James Court,

Friar Gate, Derby
Allowed with
conditions

Comments:
This proposal sought permission for the replacement of 37 timber framed windows with
uPVC in this large modern office building in the Friar Gate Conservation Area. Both
CAAC and the Built Environment team objected to the proposal as they considered that
uPVC was not a material of sufficient quality to respect the classical architectural design
of the building or appropriate in the Conservation Area. There is also a concern that if
permission were granted for uPVC windows in this prominent location it would set a
dangerous precedent for other applications in the Conservation Area which if granted
would not be desirable in an area of special historic character. Therefore the application
was judged to conflict with the aims of saved policy E18 of the adopted City of Derby
Local Plan Review and was refused planning permission.
The Inspector considered that the main issue in the appeal was the effect of the
proposed windows on the character and appearance of the Conservation Area.
The Inspector noted that the complex had been designed in a style sympathetic to the
traditional architectural features which surround it and agreed that the existing window
design was in keeping with the older buildings in the Conservation Area. He judged the
Council’s main concern was the ‘bulky manufactured appearance’ of the proposed uPVC
windows when compared with the existing timber framed windows.
The Inspector commented upon nearby uPVC windows and regarded these as a ‘point of
reference and demonstration of the comparative visual properties of the style of
treatment that is now proposed’ even thought these windows appear to be unauthorised.
He commented that with attention to detail in design and the use of appropriate glazing
bars and the intention to match the proportions of the existing windows the proposed
windows would ‘sit happily’ in the modern setting of St James Court. He therefore
concluded that the proposal would not harm the appearance or character of the
Conservation Area and therefore did not conflict with saved policy E18 of the adopted
CDLPR, accordingly he allowed the appeal.
I am aware that the Built Environment team are very disappointed by this result which
they consider to be inconsistent with the aims of preserving the special character of the
historic environment within a Conservation Area. Perhaps some comfort may be drawn
from the Inspector’s comments that whilst he noted this scheme would improve the
energy efficiency of the building, this reason alone would not be sufficient to accept an
otherwise visually unsatisfactory design solution. The appellant is also required to have
the window design approved by condition before work commences and by this means we
are able to ensure the best design solution possible is achieved.

Recommendation:  To note the report.



Appeal Decisions
Appeal against refusal of Full Planning Permission

Application No. Proposal Location Appeal Decision
DER/03/10/00383/PRI Erection of 14

dwellings and
formation of access 

Site of Palm Court
Restaurant, Duffield
Road, Derby

Dismissed

Comments:
Members will recall this proposal for 14 dwellings coming before Committee in July last
year with a recommendation to grant planning permission. However Members expressed
their concerns that the proposed scheme was over intensive and out of keeping with the
surrounding locality and would result in an over bearing development which would cause
an unreasonable loss of amenity to nearby residents. The proposal was judged to be
contrary to saved policies GD4, GD5, H13 and E23 of the adopted City of Derby Local
Plan Review and it was refused planning permission.
The applicant lodged an appeal against this decision and the appeal was handled under
the ‘written representations’ procedure. The Inspector, in her report, considered that the
main issues of the appeal were the effect of the proposal on the character and
appearance of the surrounding area and the effect on the living conditions of the nearby
occupiers.
The Inspector discussed at some length the recent changes to PPS3, which remove
density targets for housing development but retain the requirement for the efficient use of
previously developed land and the City Council’s own minimum target density of 35
dwellings per hectare as set out in saved policy H13. She also considered that this policy
was consistent with PPS1.
The variety of housing styles and densities in the locality was carefully considered with
the Inspector noting both the older more established residential character and the more
recent high density town houses which have been constructed. Although she did not feel
that these new developments were directly comparable with the proposed development
due to differences in layout.
The Inspector was not satisfied with the layout of the proposed scheme, considering that
the break in the frontage was out of character with the surroundings. She judged the
parking and turning areas to be somewhat contrived and felt this was caused by the over
intensive nature of the scheme. However she noted that there was no objection in
principle to a high density development here simply that the design of the proposed
scheme was inappropriate and did not respect the surroundings or topography. She
considered that the principle of terraced housing was satisfactory in this location as were
smaller back gardens than many of the existing dwellings enjoyed.
Turning to the living conditions of nearby occupiers the Inspector did not share the
concerns of Members that these would be unduly harmed by the proposed scheme,
judging that the resulting overlooking would be no more than found in most urban areas,
neither was there evidence of overshadowing of adjoining properties. On this issue she
concluded that the scheme was not contrary to the aims of saved policies GD5 and H13
of the CDLPR.
The Inspector considered that the scheme provided adequate parking provision and was
not a threat to highway safety and that provision had been made for recycling and refuse
bins.
The fact that many local residents wished to see the site re–developed and letters of



support for the proposal had been received as well as letters of objection was noted.
The Inspector ultimately refused planning permission for the proposal because of her
concerns regarding the layout of the scheme which she considered did not adequately
respect the surroundings and in its present form was over intensive. However it must be
noted the Inspector has not ruled out the possibility of a high density scheme of terraced
houses on this site if a satisfactory design and layout can be achieved.
A Unilateral Undertaking had been submitted prior to the appeal to secure contributions
towards open space, the public realm and highway improvements. The Council was
satisfied that it was acceptable in principle. However the Inspector gave little weight to
this agreement as she did not have evidence that the tests of the Community
Infrastructure Levy Regulations had been met.

Recommendation:  To note the report.



Appeal Decisions
Appeal against refusal of Full Planning Permission

Application No. Proposal Location Appeal Decision
DER/07/09/00796/PRI Installation of windows

and door
Units 11 and 12,
218 Siddals Road,
Derby

Allowed with
conditions

Comments:
Planning permission was originally granted in 2001 for the conversion of this site into
residential accommodation. This proposal sought to make some alterations to those
residential units including the addition of new windows and a door. Planning permission
was granted conditionally and the condition which is the subject of this appeal relates to
the materials used for these new windows and door. As the Railway Conservation area
was extended in 2009 to include this group of buildings the use of appropriate materials
to maintain the historic character of the area was considered necessary. The proposal
originally included the use of uPVC windows, but in my opinion this modern material
failed to respect the historic context of the conservation area.
The other windows in the conversion are made of uPVC. There is no record of planning
permission being granted for this at any time.
The Inspector considered that the main issue of the appeal was the choice of materials
for the proposed windows and door.
The Inspector noted that the conversion of the buildings in this group to residential units
had taken place before the Railway Conservation Area had been extended and that the
existing units all had uPVC windows. She commented that as the proposed windows
were very much in the public realm the use of different materials may become apparent
over time as any timber windows weathered or if they were not properly maintained. She
considered that this loss of design continuity could harm the character and appearance
of the building.
The Inspector considered that there was little justification for requiring timber windows as
there was no visual conformity in the group of buildings which are of different ages and
styles. She also considered that there was sufficient distance between the appeal site
and other historic buildings within the Railway Conservation Area so the uPVC windows
would not appear a discordant feature.
In general in the Inspector noted that she agreed that the use of uPVC was not
appropriate in an historic setting but in this case she considered that continuity of
materials and detailing more important in maintaining the character and appearance of
the Conservation Area. She did not regard this decision as one which would set a
precedent for the use of modern materials within the Conservation Area as the
circumstances of this case were unlikely to be common.
The Inspector felt that saved policy E18 was the most relevant Local Plan Policy in this
case and in her opinion the proposal accorded with the aims of this policy. She therefore
disagreed with my decision and allowed the appeal with modified conditions, requiring
only the proposed door to be constructed of timber to help preserve the character and
appearance of the Railway Conservation Area.

Application for Costs
For an application for costs against the City Council to succeed the appellant must
demonstrate that the Council has acted unreasonably causing unnecessary delays and



expense to the appellant.
In this case the Inspector did agree that there had been delays in processing the
application but she did not agree that this had cost the appellant undue expense in the
appeal process. She also noted that the appellant had had ample opportunity to lodge an
appeal against non-determination and he had not chosen to do this.
She considered that I had adequately explained my position with regard to planning
policy and how I justified my opinion of the proposal. The Inspector noted that in matters
of character and appearance there was an element of judgement to be made and whilst
she disagreed with the assessment and conclusions I reached I had substantiated and
justified my reasoning. She commented that the condition had been imposed to
overcome an objection to the proposed materials and if I had not chosen this course of
action the development could have simply been refused.
Therefore the Inspector concluded that unreasonable behaviour had not been
demonstrated by the appellant. For these reasons, although she allowed the appeal the
award of costs failed.

Recommendation:  To note the report.



Appeal Decisions
Appeal against refusal of Outline Planning Permission

Application No. Proposal Location Appeal Decision
DER/08/10/01062/PRI Residential

Development
Site of 20
Chesterton Avenue,
Sunnyhill, Derby

Dismissed

Comments:
This outline application sought permission to redevelop the site by demolishing the
existing bungalow and increasing the number of residential units on the plot. The notional
layout included one detached bungalow and a pair of semi-detached properties. The
proposal was refused under delegated powers as it was considered to be an
overdevelopment of the site resulting in a congested form of development which would
be detrimental to the amenity of nearby residents and harmful to the living conditions of
future occupiers. As such it was regarded as contrary to saved policies GD4, GD5, H13
and E23 of the adopted City of Derby Local Plan Review.
The Inspector considered that the main issue of the appeal was the effect of the proposal
on the character of the area and the living conditions of adjacent occupiers and future
residents.
The Inspector noted that the application was in outline only but considered the indicative
layout proved to be useful in assessing the proposal. She commented that the plot widths
and dwelling widths would be less than other dwellings in the street and in her opinion
this would fail to integrate with the existing dwellings and not respect the urban grain of
the area. She therefore agreed with my assessment that the proposal was contrary to the
aims of saved policies GD5, H13 and E23 of the CDLPR.
She was less concerned with regard to the living conditions of future occupiers of the
plots and considered with careful design these concerns could be overcome.
In commenting on national planning policy the Inspector noted the recent changes to
PPS3 - that there was no longer a priority for the redevelopment of garden land, as this
site is. However that was not the main issue when considering this proposal. Also from
PPS3, the efficient use of land is a consideration but in this case the harm which would
be caused by this proposal outweighs this particular point.
Drawing all these issues together the Inspector agreed with my overall assessment that
the proposal would be detrimental to the living conditions of nearby residents. Therefore,
she dismissed the appeal.

Recommendation:  To note the report.



Appeal Decisions
Appeal against refusal of Full Planning Permission

Application No. Proposal Location Appeal Decision
DER/11/09/01322/PRI Extension to school

(changing rooms) and
creation of all weather
sports pitch and
floodlighting

Chellaston School,
Swarkestone Road,
Chellaston, Derby

Dismissed

Comments:
I am sure Members will recall this application and those which preceded it for the all
weather pitch at Chellaston School. In very brief summary, planning permission was
granted for this project in early 2009 however this decision has become the subject of a
judicial review. As this is a very lengthy procedure the applicant chose to resubmit a very
similar proposal, this time accompanied by an Environmental Impact Assessment, in
November 2009 in the hope of achieving a decision more promptly. This later application
which is the subject of the appeal came before Planning Control Committee with a
recommendation to grant planning permission. However Members were very concerned
about the effect of the proposal upon the amenity of those residents whose property was
close to the application site and the application was ultimately refused, being considered
contrary to the aims of saved policy GD5 of the adopted City of Derby Local Plan Review.
The appeal was handled under the ‘written representations’ procedure. This was chosen
by the applicant and agreed by the Planning Inspectorate. My officers did make
representations to the Inspectorate about this choice of appeal procedure, considering
that a hearing would have been more appropriate thus allowing the very many interested
parties to speak to the Inspector, however the appeal proceeded as originally proposed.
The Inspector noted that the ‘changing rooms’ element of the application was not
contentious and the main issue in the appeal was the effect of the all weather pitch and
its associated floodlighting on the amenity of nearby residents and particularly the impact
of the resulting noise and disturbance.
The Inspector noted the location of the proposal in relation to nearby properties and the
distances these would be from the proposed site - between 75 and 100 metres. He also
commented upon the number of noise assessments submitted during the life of the
application, the differences between them and the confusion arising from this. This
particularly relates to the positioning of bunds to mitigate the impact of the noise from the
proposed pitch on the residential properties. The Inspector considered that Members
were not advised of the varying conclusions of the second and third noise assessments
and there was also discrepancies in drawings which failed to show all the proposed
bunds.
A condition severely restricting the hours of operation was proposed in the report to
Committee and this reflected the concerns I had regarding the impact of the proposal on
residential amenity. The Inspector considered that this would not have been acceptable
to the applicant had the proposal been granted permission but in recognition of the
concerns raised the applicant proposed modified hours of operation in their appeal
statement. In reaching his conclusions on the proposal the Inspector took into account
the revised operating times.
The Inspector commented upon the impact of the relocated grass rugby pitch, the all
weather pitch, the use of both pitches together and the resulting concentration of uses at
times of inclement weather in one location. He also took into account the numbers of
different groups using the facilities and the increase in activity throughout the year. He



particularly noted that the noise assessments stated that noise ‘may exceed the agreed
limits’ at the nearest properties and this could be mitigated by the use of a bund, not that
noise would no longer be heard, but simply reduced to an acceptable level. Had this
been coupled with a similar level of activity it would not have been a matter of material
concern, however as the proposal involved almost twice the original level of activity
throughout the year this was of concern to the Inspector. In his opinion, the residents of
Swarkestone Road would experience regular noise on weekday evenings.
Turning to the organised sporting activities at weekends, the Inspector noted that the
nearby residents would experience the ‘shrill noise of whistles’ and that this high
frequency noise would not be significantly reduced by any bund or proposed planting.
Whist in the summer months activity would be more dispersed in the three seasons of
the year he concluded the residents of Swarkestone Road would experience noise whilst
in their gardens and this would undermine their enjoyment of their outdoor amenity areas.
He also commented that it was likely that the proposed Sunday use would lead to
residents being disturbed at times when they might reasonably expect quiet such as on
Sunday mornings or when they might expect to enjoy their gardens, throughout the day
on Sunday and this would occur all year round. The Inspector considered that the
residents of Glenn Park Close, although further away from the site, would still be affected
by this weekend activity and they too have a reasonable expectation of a quiet Sunday
throughout the year which would be undermined by the proposal.
Commenting briefly on other matters the Inspector felt that the proposed floodlighting
would ‘undermine the evening outlook’ for the residents of Swarkestone Road and harm
their ‘enjoyment of views of the setting sun’
The Inspector concluded by drawing together all the matters which had concerned him,
the increase in the level of activity, the harmful impact on the amenity of nearby
residents, the confusion in the submitted documents regarding the position of bunds and
what information the Committee had before them when determining the application.
Taking all these matters into account the Inspector agreed that the proposal would have
a significantly adverse effect upon the amenities the residents of Swarkestone Road and
Glen Park Close by virtue of the noise and disturbance which would result from the
proposal. He therefore agreed with the assessment of the Planning Control Committee
that the proposal was contrary to the aims of saved policy GD5 of the CDLPR and
accordingly he dismissed the appeal.

Recommendation:  To note the report.
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